Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held at 7.00 pm, 21st April 2008, at The Pavilion, Creigiau Recreation Ground, Creigiau
PRESENT: -

Councillors: 
Peter Davies, Penri Williams, Carol Williams, Simon Roberts,




Jim Prosser, Eric Priday, Delme Bowen, Gill Rees, & Stuart Thomas 
APOLOGIES: - 
Councillors: 
Lance Osgood & Gill Green
1
Introduction

The Chairman, Cllr Peter Davies, noted the absence of the Police and took the opportunity to thank both PC Tebbutt and PC Jones for the work they have done within the Community.  He also thanked his fellow Councillors for making the past 10 years so enjoyable also the Clerk, the Administrative Assistants and the Maintenance Officers for their hard work.  He wished the new Council the best of luck.

The Vice-Chairman, Cllr Penri Williams, thanked Cllr Davies for the contribution he had made, describing him as an active Councillor who was frequently seen in the Council Offices.  He also wished to record his thanks to the other Councillors who were standing down namely, Cllrs Bowen, Willis, Osgood, Green and, not least, Carol Williams.
Cllr Bowen took the opportunity to advise the meeting that Cllr Canning had been en route but had been delegated to take a Plaid canvasser to the hospital following the canvasser having been bitten by a dog.  It was hoped that Cllr Canning could attend the meeting later but should this not be possible then he offered his apologies.
2
Public Session

There were no members of the public present

3
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

There were no matters arising

4
Police Matters
PC Tebbutt (Pentyrch & GYG) was, initially, not present and apologised for missing the start of the meeting.  He introduced his colleague, Inspector Brook, who had responsibility for the Neighbourhood Policing Team, and apologised for the absence of PC Jones.  The Chairman took the opportunity to reiterate the thanks he had made to the Police in his opening address.
Pentyrch & Gwaelod y Garth

PC Tebbutt advised the meeting that the last PACT meeting had been in Gwaelod y Garth and the three issues that had arisen had been graffiti, Fairmeadow & parking problems and street lighting in GYG.  
With regards to graffiti there was an on-going City-wide operation in an effort to combat the problem.  There was also an amalgamation among Churches across the City called ‘Ignite Hope’ which sought to involve young people in helping the Community and the removal of graffiti may be one of the tasks they would undertake.
Fairmeadow and the associated parking problems was an on-going issue and slow progress was being made, as was the progress with the street lights for Gwaelod y Garth.  
He advised that no date for the next PACT meeting for Pentyrch had been decided because of the forthcoming elections.  He went on to advise that there had been 46 occurrences in Pentyrch and Gwaelod y Garth in the last month resulting in 8 crimes being recorded.  There had been 4 thefts from motor vehicles, 2 drugs arrests, a theft of hay and an incident of criminal damage.  PC Tebbutt then advised the meeting of a new initiative in the fight against car crime where a specially equipped car can be parked in areas of high car crime and records offenders breaking into it.  It has been used with some success in the Cardiff Bay area.
Creigiau

PC Tebbutt confirmed the next PACT meeting in Creigiau was on 13th May 2008 and there was also a meeting with the Highways Department in relation to road safety.  Cllr Bowen interjected to advise that CCC had now advised that it was not a policy of the Council to release staff to attend PACT meetings.  Cllr Bowen had not yet been able to advise PC Jones of this development.

PC Tebbutt had brought with him the crime figures for Creigiau and he advised that there had been an assault, a making off without payment at Junction 33, 2 domestic assaults, 2 incidents of criminal damage, a theft from a motor vehicle, a fraud with a credit card at Junction 33, an arrest for drugs and the theft of 100 goldfish/Koi Carp.  
PC Jones had asked PC Tebbutt to ask if the Council could put up signs asking people not to allow their dogs to foul the Recreation Ground.  The Clerk advised the officer that signs of that nature were on the entrance gate.  Cllr Bowen advised that CRAMC were considering a walking area for dogs and queried about a dispenser with plastic bags.  This provoked a general discussion during which Cllr Priday was sceptical of the use that would be made of a dispenser, as those dog owners that pick up after their dogs usually came equipped to do so, whilst those that did not would not be persuaded by the presence of a plastic bag dispenser.  Cllr Davies concurred and explained the rationale used by the Pentyrch Sports Association.  Cllr Thomas advised that there was no by-law against dog fouling on the Recreation Ground and that the problem with providing bins is that they needed to be emptied and were subject to vandalism.
Cllr Thomas asked if he could make two points.  Firstly he praised Cllr Bowen for being a great ambassador for the PACT meeting on behalf on the PCC but that his own view was that the PACT meetings seemed to be ad hoc and sometimes at very short notice.  He queried why the dates could not be set in advance and then published in the Community Link.  PC Tebbutt felt that this was worthy of consideration.

Secondly, Cllr Thomas felt that the Officers using public transport to travel to the PCC area from Fairwater was not cost-effective as it could take up to four hours to travel to and from the PCC area, which was time lost to general patrol in this area.  Inspector Brook gave the Police rationale for this quoting such issues as the need for ‘visible public reassurance’.  This was countered by Cllr Thomas and a general discussion ensued.  The Chairman brought the session to a close by querying why, in this day and age, officers weren’t paid to use their own cars to travel to and from their areas and also thanking the officers for their work in slowing down some of the traffic to and from Craig y Parc School, adding that they should now consider focussing on the staff.   The Chairman thanked the officers for their attendance.
5
Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 17th March 2008 
The minutes were accepted as a true record.
6
Matters arising 
Paragraph 204

Following a query from Cllr Thomas, the Clerk updated the meeting, regarding the outcomes of the complaints regarding School Lane.  He advised that CCC had refused the request to provide a pavement along Main Road and that the improvement of School Lane was still a dichotomy between those who lived on the road not wishing for any improvements to be made against those that walk along the road who did.
Paragraph 210.1

Following a query from Cllr Priday the Clerk advised that he had received a visit from Arthur Cook and an apology for not having been informed of what had been happening.

Paragraph 210.6 & 7
Cllr Davies invited Cllr Thomas to advise the meeting of the matters arising from their attendance at the combined meeting of Cardiff Community Councils.  Cllr Thomas told the meeting that the principle of the meeting was a new WAG initiative to improve liaison between Community Councils and the County Council.  A booklet had been issued and the Clerk had ordered copies for each of the Councillors.  There were four basic topics namely Improved Communications, Youth Services, Highway and Footpath Maintenance, and Planning.
Cllr Thomas went on to advise that a further combined meeting was planned for June and that the meeting was looking to elect a Chairman although there were no arrangements at this time to have a Clerk or a budget.  It would appear that CCC were one of the worst local authorities as regards their liaison with Community Councils and, by way of example, the Vale of Glamorgan held regular meeting with Community Councils to involve them more.  CCC should emulate the Vale and this would only enhance the purpose of Community Councils.

Paragraph 213.3(d)

Cllr Priday queried again the lights on the squash court as he did not accept the CCC position that these were not supplied by CCC.  He asked the Clerk if he would look back in his records to see if there are any records to show this to be the case.  The Clerk also advised that he would contact the former Clerk, Yvonne Krip, to see if she has any recollection.  Clerk to arrange
7
Community Link
Cllr Williams reiterated the point he made at the March meeting in that the closing date for the Community Link was the 18th June 2008 and this was something for the new Councillors to consider.
8
Clerk’s Report
 8.1 
Buckingham Palace Garden Party
The Clerk advised the meeting of the correspondence and the action already taken
8.2 
Elections 2008

a) The Clerk advised the meeting of the official date that the old Councillors stepped down and the new Councillors took office.

b) The Clerk advised the meeting of the action he had taken in contacting all Councillors in the uncontested wards of Creigiau and Pentyrch.

c) The Clerk advised the meeting of the action he had taken in respect of the necessity to alter the signatories on the Council Bank account as Cllrs Bowen and Davies were standing down. The Clerk was mindful of the time it had taken to change signatories on a previous occasion, and he was flagging up the need for at least two new signatories, who should be easily available to the Clerk during his working hours.  He was doing so now so that the matter could be carried forward to the new Council in the minutes.  The Clerk also requested that Cllrs Bowen and Davies sign the form for the removal of their signatures.
d) The Clerk advised the meeting of the time scales, viz. before 10th June 2008, before which Councillors could co-opt an interested party to fill the vacancy in the Creigiau ward.  Cllr Bowen advised the meeting that Stuart McKay, a retired CCC engineer, had expressed an interest and he was independent of any political party.  Cllr Thomas wished to make three points in relation to the issues raised by the Clerk.  Firstly, it was up to the new Council to elect a co-opted member at the next meeting.  Secondly, under the PCC Standing Orders the AGM must be on the Monday following the fourth day after the day of the election.  The Clerk pointed out that this meeting had the power to vary the Standing Order so that the AGM and full Council meeting could go ahead on the 19th May, as this was the date he had already advised to all the new Councillors.  It was proposed by Cllr Williams, seconded by Cllr Rees and agreed by the members that the Standing Order be varied, on this occasion, and that the 2008 AGM would take place immediately prior to the first full Council meeting on Monday 19th May 2008.  Lastly, Cllr Thomas pointed out that the current Chairman, Cllr Davies, should officiate at the commencement of the AGM, despite having retired as a Councillor, as there was a need to formally hand over the Chair and this was catered for under Section 15, Local Government Act 1972.
8.3
CRAMC
The Clerk advised members of the comprehensive email he had received from Chris Norey, the previous Chairman to CRAMC to which he had responded.  The Clerk was still awaiting a response from CRAMC following their AGM on 14th April but had hitherto received no information.
8.4
Pentyrch Open Gardens Programme

It was agreed to take a £50 bilingual advert wishing the Pentyrch Open Gardens success in 2008. 
Clerk to arrange
8.5
National Eisteddfod, Cardiff, August 2008

This issue produced a lively discussion with Cllr Williams suggesting that consideration be given to designing and purchasing a 6’ x 2’ pop-up display that could promote the PCC within the One Voice Wales site at the Eisteddfod.  Cllr Rees felt that it could then be used in the Visitor’s Centre.  This was supported by Cllr Bowen.  Cllr Thomas also supported the initiative and proposed that a budget of £300 be set aside by the Clerk, who should check with One Voice Wales as to any size limitations, liaise with the other Clerks in Cardiff as to the PCC intentions and ensure the message was bi-lingual.  This was agreed by all present.  Clerk to arrange
8.6
Pentyrch Traffic Calming Measures

The Clerk advised the meeting of the response he had received from Cardiff which he felt had been done in a somewhat cavalier manner.  This provoked a general discussion and Cllrs Thomas & Bowen suggested that a fresh letter be sent to CCC Highways bringing up the problems of the parking alongside the speed humps, the need for speed tables in preference to the humps, the lack of signage in respect of the traffic calming measures and the poor placement of the existing speed humps and linking them to issues such as the need to extend the 30 mph limit to the village boundary down Heol Pant y Gored and the missing chevron signs on the bend.  This was agreed.  Clerk to arrange
8.7
Creigiau Adventure Playground

The Clerk explained the problem that has arisen with regard to the maypole and the advice from John Barnet of Quality Play to remove the maypole and not replace it.  This was discussed in depth and it was felt that RoSPA should be asked, if possible, to bring forward their safety inspection.  It was decided that the Clerk should write to CRAMC explaining the situation, the recommendations received and the rationale.  Invite and consider any response.  The maypole should then be removed and not replaced at this time.  Clerk to arrange
8.8
Potential Sale of land at Dol y Felin

The Clerk advised members of the response received from Mr & Mrs Bartle to the findings of the District Valuer.  Members agreed that a sale should proceed if Mr & Mrs Bartle were agreeable to the counter offer of £1,000 plus all legal fees and expenses.  Clerk to arrange
8.9
Membership of Standards & Ethics Committee

It was agreed to defer this item for the new Council.  Clerk to arrange
8.10
Outstanding Items

The Clerk advised members of the outstanding items and the reasons for them and Cllr Bowen agreed that although lighting on Tynant Road was a separate issue in some respects it was still intrinsically part of the Traffic Safety review promised by CCC officers.  Cllr Thomas felt the following issues should also be included in the Outstanding List

a) Fairmeadow fields

b) Replacement of the chevrons on Heol Pant y Gored (see 8.6 above)

c) Possible introduction of colour printing of the Community Link

d) Cllr Davies’ proposals about the venue for future Council meetings.

Clerk to arrange
8.11
Bronllwyn Graveyard

The issue in respect of the cypress trees was discussed and it was decided that, instead of the halfway measure, that the trees should be removed completely and open up the graveyard and replace any planting with one or two small specimen indigenous trees..  Clerk to arrange
9
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £7,321.58 and receipts of £303.00 were recorded for March 2008.
10
Planning Applications
There were 17 planning applications to consider:
a) 08/00473/W ~ Whilst there were no adverse comments, Councillors wanted to ensure that the properties would only be used for tourist purposes and were not permanent residences.


Clerk to arrange
b) 08/00612/W ~ No adverse comments
c) 08/00617/W ~ No adverse comments

d) 08/00620/W ~ No adverse comments

e) 08/00623/W ~ No adverse comments
f) 08/00676/W ~ No adverse comments
g) 08/00731/W ~ No adverse comments

h) 08/00737/W ~ No adverse comments

i) 08/00739/W ~ No adverse comments

j) 08/00753/W ~ No adverse comments

k) 08/00777/W ~ No adverse comments 
l) 08/00790/W ~ No adverse comments

m) 08/00805/W ~ No adverse comments

n) 08/00835/W ~ No adverse comments.  Cllr Thomas declared an interest.

o) 08/00811/W ~ No adverse comments

p) 08/00864/W ~ No adverse comments

q) 08/00865/W ~ No adverse comments

Cllr Bowen pointed out that entry 345 in the ‘Decided List’ was in fact in St Fagans and not Creigiau as indicated.

11
Correspondence

Cllr Thomas referred to the correspondence from CCC regarding the Community Skip Scheme (8th April) and commented that there had been no advertising of the fact that two rubbish lorries were in Creigiau the previous weekend, paying the driver and his mate at double time.  The Clerk advised that he had received notification only because he had been badgering the department for months over the time-table.  The Clerk also advised that he had put up notices in the Noticeboards but not everybody would have seen them.  In addition he had specifically checked the Capital Times and there had been no mention in there either.  The Clerk offered to send all members a copy of the scheme as available for this year and this was agreed.  Clerk to arrange
In relation to the notification of the appeal against planning permission made by Mr Spragg (14th April); Cllr Priday asked the Clerk to ensure that the objections made by this Council were passed on to the Appeal hearing.  Clerk to arrange
12
Forward Planning

The Clerk thanked Cllr Thomas for his invaluable help in ensuring that the first year using the new accounting package had been successful.  Cllr Thomas had helped the Clerk reconcile the figure and the resulting final balances were slightly different to that prepared for the Forward Planning pre-read as there was a receipt not accounted for.  This meant that the final balances should read as follows:

· Current Account 


     £791.00

· Deposit (14 Day) Account
£18,241.24

· Petty Cash


       £62.72

The Clerk went on to explain the remaining figures and how the new accounting package made it far clearer where money was being spent, specifically in relation to Community-based projects.  He also advised that this year’s precept had been received, banked and £50,000 had already been transferred into a Guaranteed Investment Account.  He invited any questions from Councillors.

Cllr Thomas thanked the Clerk for the figures and congratulated the Clerk on his ability to quickly come to terms with what was a renowned ‘tetchy’ accounting package and reiterated the Clerk’s views that the figures are far more relevant and clear in indicating where the money was being spent.
13
Councillor’s Reports
	Date
	Councillor
	Report
	Action Taken

	23.3.08
	Simon Roberts
	Parents are concerned by the amount of dog fouling in Gwaelod-y-Garth from the pub down to the school and along the pavement in front of Glan-y-Afon.  If you remember the anti fouling signs were removed from the lampposts here, perhaps they should be put back by Cardiff C.C.
	Email to C2C 25.3.08

	23.3.08
	Simon Roberts
	The zigzag path in Gwaelod-y-Garth is covered in slippery green moss. Cardiff C.C. need to treat it with moss killer. They did this once before. Parents and the elderly are affected.
	Email to C2C 25.3.08

	23.3.08
	Simon Roberts
	I have been asked for a progress report on the bridge re-build at lower Gwaelod-y-Garth including the costs of providing the extra bus hours in addition to the normal operating hours laid down originally. 
	Email to RCT 25.3.08

	25.3.08
	Stuart Thomas
	I have been approached to ask if an application can be made to make Tynant Road, from the junction with Heol Creigiau down to Ffordd Dinefwr a 20 mph zone because of the presence of the primary school
	Email to C2C 25.3.08

	7.4.08
	Gill Rees
	There is a lot of glass on the road at Bronllwyn near Heol Pant y Gored
	CMO and CS Advised

	7.4.08
	Gill Rees
	There is a pot-hole on the north side of Heol Pant y Gored just before the very sharp bend which is some 200 yards from the junction with Bronllwyn
	Email to C2C 8.4.08

	7.4.08
	Gill Rees
	There is a pot-hole on Mountain Road on the eastern side between the junction with Tyn-y-Coed Road and the junction with Garth Hill Road.
	Email to C2C 8.4.08

	7.4.08
	Simon Roberts
	Tyn-y-Coed Road Pentyrch is in need of re-surfacing particularly at the Creigiau end where there are gravel, grit and pot-holes in the road.
	Email to C2C 8.4.08

	7.4.08
	Simon Roberts
	There is graffiti on the new benches at the Zig-Zag path Gwaelod-y-Garth and in the tunnel that leads to the bridge over the river Taff. Removal would enhance the area.
	Email to C2C 8.4.08

	7.4.08
	Simon Roberts
	Main Road Gwaelod-y-Garth from the School to Glan-y-Afon needs to be swept manually. Cars parked along the road stop the small cleansing machines from cleaning here when they visit the area. Litter and debris is building up at this location.
	Email to C2C 8.4.08

	7.4.08
	Simon Roberts
	Lower Main Road Gwaelod-y-Garth needs extra street lights as you enter the village and around the Nant-y-Garth turn off. It is very dark in this area and could contribute to accidents.
	Email to C2C 8.4.08

	7.4.08
	Simon Roberts
	A road drain is blocked with rubble on Main Road Gwaelod-y-Garth between street lights 4 and 5 on the left up the hill opposite Garth Tyres. 
	Email to C2C 8.4.08

	16.4.08
	Stuart Thomas
	The two sets of triple man-hole covers on Heol Pant y Gored Road, approximately 100 yards short of the ‘T’ junction, appear to be either subsiding or are collapsing and there is real concern with regard to the safety of children in the school buses if the man-hole covers suddenly gave way.
	Email to C2C 16.4.08

	17.4.08
	Stuart Thomas
	I have been approached by a motor cycling neighbour complaining about the traffic calming measures in Pentyrch.  He points out that there are no signs advising that traffic calming measures are ahead, either coming up Heol Pant y Gored or up Heol Goch.  In addition the first traffic calming measure encountered coming up Heol Goch is obscured by the change in gradient on the road and is unsighted to vehicles.
	Email to C2C 21.4.08

	17.4.08
	Stuart Thomas
	The chevrons warning of the dangerous corner near the top of Heol Pant h Gored some 200 metres short of the junction with Bronllwyn have been missing ever since an accident on the this bend and have never been replaced.
	Email to C2C

	21.4.08
	Gill Rees
	The bench by the telephone kiosk on Bronllwyn needs to be refurbished.  I believe this bench was gifted to us and now needs to be formally adopted.
	Clerk to arrange

	21.4.08
	Gill Rees
	The tree in the shopping centre is sprouting ??????
	Clerk to arrange

	21.4.08
	Carol Williams
	I would like to thank all my fellow Councillors for an ‘interesting’ experience during my time as a Councillor and wish you all the best for the future.
	No further action.

	21.4.08
	Delme Bowen
	I have enjoyed my years with the Council and should I be re-elected to the County Council then I will still attend meetings as an observer as I currently do at St Fagans.
	No further action

	21.4.08
	Simon Roberts
	I have been asked to help in supplying an audit trail in respect of the missing bus-seat from Main Road/Nant y Garth GYG.  I would be grateful for any assistance the Clerk can give.
	Clerk to arrange

	21.4.08
	Stuart Thomas
	The rusty old railway bridge on Station Road, Creigiau has been daubed in graffiti and would ask the Clerk to contact Railway Paths Ltd to see if they would repaint the bridge to make it look better and at the same time remove the graffiti.
	Clerk to arrange

	21.4.08
	Stuart Thomas
	The area of shrubs opposite Creigiau Inn should be cleared out and planted with pleasant annuals.  Cllr Prosser advised that it was last done by Creigiau 23 and that he would contact them to see if they would do so again.
	Cllr Prosser to arrange.

	21.4.08
	Stuart Thomas
	The bus shelter in Capel Llanilltern has had all its glass smashed.
	Clerk to arrange

	21.4.08
	Stuart Thomas
	The Council does not have a copy of Local Council Administrator which costs £65 and is published by Butterworth’s.  This Council should buy a copy for the Clerk’s reference
	Clerk to arrange

	21.4.08
	Stuart Thomas
	Certain GYG residents have been using PCC facilities to carry out photocopying.  The Clerk is not to blame as he felt he was acting in support of decisions made by PCC.  However many years ago this was an issue and a PCC decision at that time was that no photocopying would be carried out for members of the Community.  The practice should therefore stop and no more photocopying will be done.
	Clerk to arrange

	21.4.08
	Stuart Thomas
	Following the election the County Councillors should continue to be sent copies of the minutes of the PCC.  This was agreed by Council.
	Clerk to arrange

	21.4.08
	Jim Prosser
	There is a large pot-hole on Tynant Road between Little Mill and Smokey Cot
	Clerk to arrange


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.10 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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